MINUTES FOR ONE (1) CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

  HELD TUESDAY, JANUARY 5, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


David Sulkis, City Planner, acted as the Board Chairman and called to order the January 5, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Richard Lutz, Mike Dolan, John Grant, Edward Mead, (Vice Chairman); Scott Marlow, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton (Chairman)
Staff:    David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
ELECTION OF BOARD CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN

Acting Chairman Sulkis asked for nominations for Chairman of the Planning and Zoning Board.
Mr. Grant nominated Ed Mead.  Mr. Nichol seconded the nomination.
Mr. Quish nominated Anthony Sutton.  Mr. Dolan seconded the nomination.
A vote was taken by a show of hands:  Five members voted for Edward Mead.
A vote was taken by a show of hands:  Five members voted for Anthony Sutton.
The vote was tied.
Mr. Sulkis explained the election procedure to the Board and the provisions for the recurrence of multiple tied votes. 

Mr. Quish requested a secret ballot vote.  If the result is the same, then go to the provision for a tie vote.  

Mr. Grant noted the extensive Board experience of Ed Mead.
A secret ballot was taken.  The result was five to five; a tie vote.
Based on the procedure for electing a Board Chairman, Tony Sutton will be Chairman for one year 
with Ed Mead acting as Vice Chairman.  After one year, Ed Mead will become Chairman and Tony Sutton will be Vice Chair.

Chairman Sutton:  Took the Chairman’s seat.  He thanked the Board and looked forward to serving the City.  He believes this is one of the most collaborative Boards in the City and it will continue to demonstrate that over the next year.

D.
PUBLIC HEARING LEFT OPEN – CLOSE BY:  1/19/2016; EXPIRES:  3/24/2016

1.   553 WEST AVENUE - (ZONE DO-25) – Petition of Brian M. Stone, Esq., on behalf of Grillo Services LLC for Special Exception and Site Plan Review approval to construct a 3,300 SF office building and a 3,200 SF Quonset hut style storage building for the proposed use of recycling and processing for the sale of leaf, wood and natural materials into mulch compost soils and related products, and appurtenant sale of gravel, stone products and pavers, on Map 42, Block 335, Parcel 1, of which Kingdom Life Christian Church is the owner.

Chairman Sutton:  Read the Procedure for speaking at the Public Hearing.
Mr. Sulkis:  Stated that the last meeting concluded as the public comment portion of the meeting was to begin.  The Applicant had made his presentation.
Chairman Sutton:  The two new Board members have the opportunity to question the applicant based on the application.
Mr. Marlow recused himself from participating in this application being a member of Kingdom Life Church and on the presbytery of the Church.  
Mr. Marlow left the auditorium.

Mr. Lutz:  Questioned the applicant with regard to the retail location at its present site and the retail site for the proposed site.  

Mr. Michael Grillo:  The retail center will move to the new site and the present location will be a processing center.
Mr. Nichol:  Referred to Section 6 of the engineering report referring to noise.  
Carl Cascio, Accoustical Engineer, Northford, CT.  Noise levels are high because they are close to the machines.  If you get 600-800 feet away from the machines there will be much lower noise levels than those existing on West Avenue.  If the distance allows the noise to spread, the existing noise levels are on West Avenue.  

Mr. Nichol:  Machinery will be near the gas pipeline.  Any letter from Iroquois with regard to this operation?
Fred Mascia, PE Tighe and Bond:  Test pits were done along the Iroquois pipe line to verify depth.  Iroquois was emphatic that no activity that the Grillos would be having would occur on top of the gas line easement.  Only activity allowed would be to cross over it, similar to a roadway.  The entire gas line easement will be fenced to make sure equipment is kept out of that area.  The gas line is buried approximately 10-12 feet deep.
Mr. Grant:  The regulations state no outside storage of materials.  How much of the material will be stored outside?  
Mr. Grillo:  There will be wind rows for leaves, possibly 24,000 yards of leaves that would be converted to 6,000 yards of compost.  Brush, soil etc. 5-7000  yards.  mulch; leaf compost, brush and small stump.  This site is not meant to replace the existing processing location.
Mr. Grant:  What will be in the Quonset hut storage?
Mr. Grillo:  Dried materials will be stored there.

Mr. Mead:  How many acres are being used at the present location?  How many will be lost to the present owner?
Mr. Grillo:  18 acres are being used at present.  8 acres will be lost to the present owner.    The new site would make up the loss.

Mr. Nichol:  The plan presented was done in September 2015.  What plan was presented to Iroquois?
Mr. Mascia:   The plan presented was dated much earlier.  All the plans show the gas line protected in the same way as now.  Easement is 50 feet wide with a 24” gas main in the center of the easement.
Mr. Grant:  Fertiziler can be considered hazardous material.  Has that been taken into consideration for storage in the Quonset hut storage?

Mr. Grillo:  Right now only organic fertilizers will be used.  They do not handle or sell pesticides or insecticides.
Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  He asked if anyone was in favor of the application:

Mary and Frank Pedwano, 12 Sharon Court: In support as Grillo has been a great asset to the community for their products and recycling of organic materials.  Donations of organic soil and mulch to many community projects.  Uses the trails at Beaver Brook and is glad they will be revitalized.
Matthew Paiva, 1107 Naugatuck Ave.  Homeowner for 25 years and a Grillo customer for over 20 years.  Grillo has a great product and contributes in all areas to the community.  Provide donations to schools.  In the late 80s DEEP mandated all leaves needed to be composted and not go to the land fill.  Grillo provides this service where previously the leaves were shipped to Lebanon.  
Chris Panettino:  Over 25 year resident of Milford.  In support.  They provide ecologically safe products and this is an ideal parcel of land for its use.
Earl Dancy, 1277 Naugatuck Avenue.  Business manager for Kingdom Life Church.  Supports Grillo and uses their products.  They are an existing and growing business.  Will help the tax base for the City.

Robert Secondi, 64 Harvest – In favor of Grillo.  Has known them over 40 years.  Professional, dedicated, and make an economic contribution to the City.
Brett Doran, 56 Harvest Lane.  Lives next door to Grillo Services for over 20 years and has never had a problem.  Later the power plant came and it turned out to be a better spot than other alternatives that could have been put in its place. They make great contributions to the community.
Anthony Luciano, Andrus Drive.  Has been in the trucking business for many years.  Working for Grillo for one year. They are fair and reasonable.  Trust in their history of relationships and will do what they can for the neighbors and neighborhood.

Victor Gallo, 12 Daggett Street.  20 year Milford resident.  Landscaper for 15 years. He and his wife own green companies. Use  Grillo products.  They are good for the community.

Mark Bernier, owner of Country Meadow Tree & Service, a small business in Milford that uses Grillo’s services.  Problem of where to dispose of stumps, logs and hard to get rid of products.  Urged the Board to go down to their facility and see how well they operate.
Fred Kirkhan.  Has been dealing with Grillo for over 20 years.  Successful and they do a good job in Milford.  Admires their humble beginnings to a successful company. Great to have in Milford.
Alecia Jacobson, Homeacres Ave.  Knew the Grillos back in the ‘80s when they were just starting their business.  They are professional and have integrity.  They would work with the neighbors to take care of their requests and help the neighbors in any way they could.
Fred Austin, Austin’s Lawn Care, He has an organic based program.  Sole employer with no employees.  Grillo helped him get started.  He is a small businessman who has benefited from Grillo’s assistance in helping him maintain his solo business.  Has never had a conflict between their business and his. They understand the small businessman, having started that way themselves.

Robert Colonis,  21 Casco St.  Knows the Grillo family for over 20 years.  Great family and asset to the community.  Very charitable to  those in need.

Neil Pellela, Thinks this should be approved.  It is a green company.  Lives in Lexington Green with 400 homes.   All the landscaping in his complex benefit from the proximity of this business being in Milford.  They want to stay in Milford and not go elsewhere.
Tom Cairo, 69 Boyleston Street.  This will benefit Milford.  It will generate funds. 
Anthony Fratarcangeli.  His dad had a business and dealt with Grillo.  Third generation of contracting.  Grillo is an old school business.
Chairman Sutton:  Asked if anyone present wished to speak in opposition to the application.

James Trowbridge, 18 Audubon Close,  representing the 58 unit Audubon Manor Condominium Association.  Two-thirds of the Board membership is opposed to this application.  The plan is counter to the goals of the POCD.  It is anticipated that 168 trucks will go through the area each day; 90% of which will go through the JFK school. It will distract students and teachers and disrupt drop off and pick up by parents and pedestrians.  If the proposed development at Bic Drive goes through with 250 units, and if this application is approved, the increase the traffic will be unbearable.  West Avenue will 
incur most of the traffic.  Grinnell and Plains Road will be used as well, despite the No Truck Ban on these roads. He believes the Grillo Services at the Oronoque Road location will eventually be relocated to the West Avenue location.   

Mr. Trowbridge submitted a petition for the record, signed by 135 residents.  Noted the Board is not bound by a state statute to approve this application.

Maria San Marco, 27 Lucius Court, Gloria Commons.  The residents are mostly senior citizens and retired and are concerned with the quality of life in this location.  The property deals with I-95 traffic noise and trash thrown from the road.  The nearby pump station odors force the residents to close their windows.  Machinery brought into the pump stations made constant noise.  Residents bought their properties in good faith.   There will be increased truck traffic and machine noise and pollution.  
Chris Sweetwood, 12 Manor House Lane. Issue is not how nice the Grillos are, but the heavy, commercial business they will conduct in a residential area.  
Joseph Bogden, 3 Audubon Close,  In July the ZBA voted against this as not an appropriate use of the property.  There is a school and five condos within a half mile of the site.  Traffic is the biggest factor.  Mr. Bogden was a Milford police officer for 25 years and knows the traffic in that area.  The Police Department has received numerous complaints about using West Avenue instead of the truck routes.  They have been in violation of not using posted truck routes for many years.  This will continue. Mr. Bogden submitted written material for the record.

Arnold Luther, 1433 Naugatuck Avenue.   He is a former professional engineer and land surveyor.  Information was distributed to the Board which was stamped into the record.  He did a traffic count of the truck traffic at Naugatuck Avenue and Grinnell Street.

Clifford Mason, 1427 Naugatuck Avenue.  Compliance.  The City of Milford has the HDD zone, which fits the use of this business.  The Board should do its job by enforcing the zone in that area.

The plan shows this will be a manufacturing site.  It is proposed for a CDD-2.5 zone which is a mis-use of that property.  The Board should protect the residents by enforcing the zone in that area.
Marcia Tompkins, Lucian Court.  Not questioning the Grillo Bros. integrity or contribution to the community, just the use of their business in this area.  

Karen Eastman, 1421 Naugatuck Ave.  Educator in Milford for 25 years.  The trucks cause distraction in the school each time a truck and sometimes a car goes by.  
Dan Drago, 43 Gunn Street.  He is a customer of Grillo and is happy with their business.  He is concerned about the location.  Does the Board understand the environmental impact of removing trees from this property?  It is heavily forested and will not be that way in the coming years if this application goes through.  The trees provide a sound barrier from cars and trucks on I-95. 
Stephanie Ramsey, 448 West Avenue.  Concerned about the traffic study.  She does not believe it addressed the target area.  Worried about infiltration of herbacides and pesticides into the ground water.
Joseph DiDia, 333 West Avenue.  President of Gloria Commons.  One question not addressed is the wetlands in the proposed area.  What will happen to the wildlife living there?  Agrees with everything said previously about traffic, especially at JFK School.
Jaime Menendez, 232 Lucius Court.  Retired engineer.  Gave an extensive report on the reasons he was against this proposed application.   His report was submitted and stamped into the record.
Albert Leiper, 4 Manor House Lane.  Concerned about the conservation of the Beaver Brook area near Audubon Manor.
Kathy Davis, 50 Audubon Close.  New resident of Milford and Connecticut.  Putting a company with such a high volume of traffic in a residential area is very disconcerting.  Concerned about safety, traffic, fumes, noise.

Pat O’Brien, 80 Audubon Close   Had a tree and landscaping business and was a customer of Grillo.  They are very successful.  They have five years to change their plans.  Most traffic occurs after 3:00 when the landscapers do their dumping.  Also school lets out.  Now that their business has grown and will continue to grow, the truck lines will get longer and there will be more going on at the site.  This facility does not belong in a residential area.
Tom Cairo.  In favor – People are misinformed about the traffic.  Does not see this as a detriment.

Rebuttal by the Applicant:
Attorney Stone:  Most people speaking are from Audubon Close who are concerned about illegal trucks that use their roadways.  Most comments were speculative, not factual.  The Board heard at the last meeting about the traffic study.  Wetlands Commission, with the help of Dr. Michael Clemmons, supported this application and the fact that this site is environmentally sound and the proposal to clean up the site is a positive one. The Conservation Commission complimented the landscaping and introduction of native species to the site.  

None of the City reviews stated this site would create too much traffic or a traffic hazard.  
Michael Grillo:  Addressed the residents located at Audubon Close located at Plains Road and Grinnell Street.  Proposed site is on West Avenue.  Would not be using Grinnell St or near there.

Leaf composting is not dangerous to the environment.  The small amount of gasses that come from leaf composting would not affect the environment and there is no odor from leaf turning.
Tree removal.  Planting many trees and landscaping to replace whatever would be removed.

No one will see the facility from West Avenue.

Wetlands on the property are a disaster.  The ponds will be cleaned out and new species will be planted.  Phragmities have taken over the Beaverbrook walking trails.  Stated all the good that will come from the recovery work that will be done.  Will provide tax revenue for the City.
His drivers have been instructed to use Bic Drive; not Plains Road as a thruway.  Noted the routes the trucks take.  Easy to get to the Post Road from the new facility.  Not large trucks.  

Lawrence Grillo:  There will be a slide presentation to show what the site will look like to allay the fears of those people who are against the project.
Fred Mascia:  Addressed the question about restrictions on the property.  If the property is purchased from the Church, the present deed restrictions will stay with the property.

Aris Stolis, Landscape Studio.  Via a slide presentation he reviewed the landscaping and location of the proposed site in relation to West Avenue and Gloria Commons in an attempt to simulate what the applicant’s project will look like. There should be no visual impact to the condominiums nearby.
Chairman Sutton:  Reiterated the public speaking procedure with regard to rebuttals from the applicant and by the public.

Carl Cascio, Acoustical Engineer.  Noted the noise levels now are louder than they will be at the new site and the West Avenue residents will not hear the machines. 
Craig Yannes, Traffic Engineer:  Traffic generation.  11.5 trips per acre per day.  Not just trucks.  The trips are not all trucks.  24 hr count during school year in September  on West Avenue.  Lesser use than allowed usage in the zone.  Milford Police Department Traffic Division signed off on the plan.

Matt Davidson, Soil Scientist.    Spoke to the existing wetlands areas which are in bad condition.
Will change the wetland area to a healthier wetland environment.

Attorney Stone:  Under the regulations for the DO-25 zone, Sec. 3.6.4.4.3, the building height allowed is 60 feet and much less square footage than allowed.  Proposed is 23 feet and the Quonset hut; much more in keeping with the nature of the zone.  This is the ideal use for this site.  Won’t be seen or heard.  Potential use of the road is 3600 trips a day, not 92 trips per day proposed on West Avenue.
Chairman Sutton:  Addressed the public’s ability to speak in favor or against, and should be with regard to what the applicant has just said.  Anyone in favor (no response).;  anyone against:
Ron Monforte, 70 Mickel Lane, Gloria Commons:   Had invited Grillo to speak to the homeowners last year.  Traffic, noise and smell were the residents’ main concerns.  When Grillo spoke to the residents the whole thing was played down.
Chris Sweetwood, 12 Manor House Lane:  The truckers, who are licensed and drug tested, etc. do no obey the law to not drive on the roads that say “No thru truck traffic”.  The road has an elementary school.  Very dangerous.  You will see buildings from the road.
Joseph Bogdon, 3 Audubon Close: Five of Grillo’s trucks went through Plains Road thru the no truck zone.   They take the easiest route.
Mary Ann DiMartino:  Responded to Mr. Grillo’s comments to invite members of Gloria Commons to see his site. Gloria Commons is involved in a lot of things.  Biggest concern is the odor from the pump station.  Can’t open her windows.  Her concern is not traffic, but the odor from the pump station.  She believes there will be additional odor coming from the Grillo site.
Clifford Mason, 1427 Naugatuck Avenue.  Consequences.  If the Board denies the application, which he recommends,  there will be an appeal by the Grillo team and will most likely lose.  That is the risk they take when they seek to do business in a zone that is not appropriate for their business.   
He gave instances of similar enterprises that could go on this property and the Church could recover their investment.  If the property was sold to a developer a building could be built similar to that owned by Subway at 300 Bic Drive.  Another consequence could be high density 8-30g housing.  Does not know why Grillo is so adamant about obtaining this site.
(Gloria Commons resident.  No name given):  No sidewalks on West Avenue.  Traffic with large trucks.

Stephanie Ramsey:   Wetlands should contain sediment and trash.  That is the wetlands’ function, known as ecological services.  The material they may be breaking down may have pesticides and herbicides on it, which can slowly infiltrate into the shallow water table.
Marie San Marco, Gloria Commons.  Will take a long time for the finished product to make the site look attractive through landscaping.  Consider the construction work to create the project.  The residents expected a whole different lifestyle from what they will end up with if this goes across the street.
Mark Anone, 8 Alana Drive, Gloria Commons.  Attorney Stone said this project will not be seen or heard.  If that is not the case, would they be willing to pull the plug and put it back to the way it was?
There are traffic jams at the light.  Deliveries will be loud especially if there are deliveries in the middle of the night.

Alpert Lieper, 4 Manor House Lane.  Open bins would be against the zoning regulations.

[A recess taken from 10:25 to 10:35 pm.]
Chairman Sutton:  Noted correspondence had been received:  One letter in favor of the application and two letters in opposition, which have been entered into the record.
Final Rebuttal:

Attorney Stone:  Traffic. Read the comments from Bethleham Christian Fellowshop v. P & Z, 2002. Overturning the appeal of a denial of a Special Exception application due to traffic.  Does not discount the residents’ feelings, but it is speculative and general fears and does not comport to the reality of the numbers that are on the roadway today compared to what could be there as a matter of right.  The Applicant does not generate municipal solid waste.  There is nothing in any literature that indicates that leaf composting creates BOCs.  Their runoff is tested and tested by DEEP periodically.

The zoning regulations for the DO-25 provide for a Special Exception.
Chairman Sutton asked Staff if the public hearing could be kept open for questioning by the Board.

Mr. Sulkis responded the applicant could grant an extension to keep the public hearing open.

The Board also has the opportunity to bring in other experts to review the materials that were provided.  

Mr. Quish:  Suggested a study of how the grinding would impact the noise levels along the walking paths.
Attorney Stone:  That information is included in the report and testimony at the first meeting.

Discussion with regard to the timeframe to hire and pay for an acoustical expert to review the acoustical report presented by the applicant.

Mr. Quish:  Noted he would review the prior record to determine if his question with regard to noise on the walking trails was satisfied and be prepared to ask further questions if he had any.

Mr. Mead:  Based on Mr. Nichol’s point of having machinery on the site, he questioned the noise levels that would be produced and a second opinion by a noise expert would be a good idea.
Mr. Mead:  Made a motion to obtain a peer review of the acoustical study submitted.

Mr. Grant:  Second.

Discussion:

Mr. Nichol:  Noted the machinery he wanted to obtain the acousticals on at the new site and not the old site.

Mr. Cascio:  Noted what he could do to comply with Mr. Nichol’s request, however, he noted the new site is not the same as it will be when the new site is prepared with additional landscaping.
Chairman Sutton:  Noted the present issue is a motion and second for a peer review.
Mr. Nichol continued to express his concern about the potential noise and Mr. Cascio explained how the noise levels would decline according to distance from the machines.
A vote was taken:  Seven members voted in favor of retaining a peer review.  Messrs. Nichol and Moore voted against.  (Mr. Marlow recused – not present)
Motion:  Passed.
It was determined that a peer review of the acoustical study submitted by the applicant would be obtained and an extension of time to conclude the public hearing to the February 16, 2016 meeting date was granted by Attorney Stone and will be confirmed in writing.

(Mr. Marlow returned to the meeting)

E.
 
REQUEST FOR SUBDIVISION BOND RETURN  

2.
28 TOWER STREET – Request by Tom Collucci for a reduction in his surety bond from $17,544 to $1,754.40 for one year maintenance, as approved in a memo from Chris Saley, Public Works Director, dated December 16, 2015.

Mr. Sulkis summarized the administrative role of the P & Z Board in granting bond returns to developers of subdivisions upon substantial completion of the development.  10% of the original bond amount is withheld for maintenance for one year.  A memo of approval from the Director of Public Works must be received prior to goint to the Planning and Zoning Board for subdivision bond return.

Motion:  By Mr. Nichol for subdivision bond return for 28 Tower Street.
Second:  By Mr. Mead.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

Motion:  Passes.

Mr. Sulkis noted a letter was received from MaryRose Palumbo requesting the Board approve the 
Appointment of a new member to the Inland Wetlands Commission.
Motion:   By Mr. Dolan to add this item to the agenda.

Second:  By Mr. Mead.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of adding this item to the agenda.
F. 
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Sulkis:  Letter from MaryRose Palumbo, Inland Wetlands Officer, recommending the approval of  by the Planning and Zoning Board for Daniel Schopick to be appointed to the Inland Wetlands Agency, which will go to the Board of Aldermen for their approval.  
Motion:    By Mr. Quish to approve the nomination.
Second:   Mr. Dolan
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
F.

LIAISON REPORTS – None.
Mr. Mead:  Requested to stay on as liaison to the Police Commission.

Mr. Sulkis:  Noted he will provide a list of commission on which some of the Board members would like to serve on.  

Chairman Sutton:  Asked the Board members to consider which commission they would like to serve on to be discussed at the next meeting.
G.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  
Mr. Grant:  Ben Gettinger and Jeanne Cervin were on the subcommittee and are no longer on the Board.  Remaining members are Mr. Quish and himself.  Would like at least one additional person to serve on this subcommittee which meets at 6:30 p.m., one hour before the first P & Z meeting of the month to review the zoning regulations for change, deletion or to be rewritten.  The first formal meeting will be on February 2nd.
H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (12/15/2015)
Motion:  By Mr.  Mr. Grant
Second:  By Mr. Panzella:   
All members voted in favor of approval.
I. CHAIR’S REPORT 
 Chairman Sutton:  Thanked the members for the opportunity to serve with them on the Board.  He looks forward to a very good year with a good year to follow in 2017, led by Mr. Mead.         
J.
STAFF REPORT
Mr. Sulkis:  Welcomed the two new members to the Board.
Motion:  By Mr. Grant to adjourn.
Second:  By Mr. Dolan
Vote:  All in favor to adjourn the meeting at 11:10 p.m.
Phyllis Leggett






Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
, 
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